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FRIDAY, SEPTEMBER 11, 2009
Notice having been duly given, the regular meeting of the South Coast Air Quality Management District Board was held at District Headquarters, 21865 Copley Drive, Diamond Bar, California. Members present:

William A. Burke, Ed.D., Chairman 
Speaker of the Assembly Appointee

Councilman Michael A. Cacciotti
Cities of Los Angeles County – Eastern Region


Supervisor Bill Campbell


County of Orange

Ms. Jane W. Carney 

Senate Rules Committee Appointee

Supervisor Josie Gonzales
County of San Bernardino

Dr. Joseph K. Lyou

Governor’s Appointee

Councilwoman Jan Perry
City of Los Angeles
Mayor Miguel A. Pulido

Cities of Orange County

Councilwoman Tonia Reyes Uranga 

Cities of Los Angeles County – Western Region


Mayor Dennis R. Yates  (left at approximately 11:50 a.m.)
Cities of San Bernardino County
Members Absent:

Supervisor Michael D. Antonovich
County of Los Angeles
Mayor Ronald O. Loveridge
Cities of Riverside County
Vacant:

County of Riverside
CALL TO ORDER:  Chairman Burke called the meeting to order at 9:10 a.m.
· Pledge of Allegiance: Led by Dr. Lyou.
· Opening Comments

Chairman Burke.  Expressed the Board’s sadness on the passing of their colleague, Roy Wilson.
Buford Crites, on behalf of Supervisor Roy Wilson’s family, thanked the Board and District staff for their support and kindness during this time of loss.  He also expressed that during a recent visit, Supervisor Wilson asked him to convey the supervisor’s appreciation to the Board members for their civility and thoughtfulness, to Chairman Burke for his leadership, and to staff for being a model of public service.
Chairman Burke announced that he has requested the Executive Officer to rename the leadership in government award given by the South Coast Air Quality Management District at its annual luncheon, as the Roy Wilson Leadership in Government Award.
· Election of Vice Chair for Existing Term ending January 2010
The floor was opened for nominations.  Supervisor Gonzales nominated Dennis Yates to serve as Vice Chair.  Mayor Pulido seconded the nomination.

THERE BEING NO FURTHER NOMINATIONS AND NO OBJECTIONS, THE NOMINATIONS WERE CLOSED, AND AFTER DISCUSSION OF THE MATTER, THE BOARD CAST A UNANIMOUS VOTE (Absent:  Antonovich and Loveridge), ELECTING DENNIS YATES AS VICE CHAIR OF THE GOVERNING BOARD FOR THE EXISTING TERM ENDING JANUARY 2010.

· Election of Chair and Vice Chair for Terms January 2010 ‑ January 2012
The floor was opened for nominations.  Supervisor Gonzales nominated Dr. William A. Burke to serve as Chair and Dennis Yates as Vice Chair.  Councilman Cacciotti seconded the nomination.

THERE BEING NO FURTHER NOMINATIONS AND NO OBJECTIONS, THE NOMINATIONS WERE CLOSED, AND THE BOARD CAST A UNANIMOUS VOTE (Absent:  Antonovich and Loveridge), ELECTING DR. WILLIAM BURKE AS CHAIR AND MAYOR DENNIS YATES AS VICE CHAIR FOR THE TERMS JANUARY 2010 THROUGH JANUARY 2012.

Chairman Burke gave a brief status report regarding Senate Bill 696, and noted the Executive Officer’s absence from the meeting, due to his presence required in Sacramento relating to SB 696.
Dr. Lyou provided additional information regarding the Rod Wright bill, and also noted that he was in Sacramento the previous day for a meeting with Mary Nichols, CARB Chair, along with her Executive Officer and staff.  Dr. Lyou expressed concern that CARB did not have a recommendation to adopt regulations pertaining to railroad emissions at the rail yards, but noted that CARB planned to discuss the matter when they held their meeting at AQMD headquarters in Diamond Bar on September 24, 2009.
CONSENT CALENDAR
1. Minutes of July 10, 2009 Board Meeting and of August 3, 2009 Special Board Meeting
2.
Execute Sole Source Contract and Issue RFP to Implement Education/Training Element of Chairman’s Helping Hand Initiative
3.
Execute Contracts to Replace Heavy-Duty Diesel Drayage Trucks
An errata sheet, containing revisions to Page 4 and to Table 1 was provided to the Board Members and copies made available to the public.

4.
Add Additional School to Pilot Study of Air Filtration Systems in Schools
5.
Execute Contracts for FY 2008-09 “Year 11” Carl Moyer Memorial Air Quality Standards Attainment Program and Surplus Off-Road Opt-In for NOx Provision of State In-Use Off-Road Vehicle Regulation
6.
Authorize Purchase of Telecommunication Services
7.
Issue RFP for Legislative Representation in Washington, D.C.
8.
Re-authorize Appropriation of Funds from Undesignated Fund Balance to Planning, Rule Development and Area Sources FY 2009-10, Professional and Special Services Account Budget
9.
Approve Contract Modifications and Awards under FYs 2006-07, 2007-08,
2008-09, 2009-10, 2010-11 and 2011-12 AB 2766 Discretionary Fund Work Programs and Fund Transfer for Miscellaneous Costs in FY 2009-10
10.
Public Affairs Report
11.
Hearing Board Report
12.
Civil Filings and Civil Penalties Report
13.
Lead Agency Projects and Environmental Documents Received by AQMD
14.
Rule and Control Measure Forecast
15.
Report of RFPs and RFQs Scheduled for Release in September
16.
FY 2008-09 Contract Activity
17.
Summary of Changes to FY 2008-09 Approved Budget
18.
Audit Report of AB 2766 Fee Revenue Recipients for FYs Ending

June 30, 2006 and 2007
19.
Status Report on Major Projects for Information Management Scheduled to Start During First Six Months of FY 2009-10


Supervisor Campbell announced that he would be abstaining on Item No. 5 due to a contribution from Disney World; and Supervisor Gonzales noted she would be abstaining from Items 5 and 9 due to campaign contributions.


Ms. Carney noted a minor amendment to the July 10, 2009 Board meeting minutes on Page 13, Item 36 in the introductory paragraph, the word “Creole” should be “Creel.”


Agenda Items Nos. 2, 3 and 14 were withheld for comment and discussion.
MOVED BY YATES, SECONDED BY CACCIOTTI, AND UNANIMOUSLY CARRIED (Absent:  Antonovich and Loveridge), THE BOARD APPROVED AGENDA ITEMS 1, 4 THROUGH 13, AND 15 THRoUGH 19, as recommendED.
20.
Items Deferred from Consent Calendar.

2.
Execute Sole Source Contract and Issue RFP to Implement Education/Training Element of Chairman’s Helping Hand Initiative




Dr. Lyou commented that this is a large sole source contract; however, it is being issued to an educational institution that is uniquely qualified and positioned to do this work, which justifies the sole source contract.

MOVED BY LYOU, SECONDED BY CACCIOTTI, AND UNANIMOUSLY CARRIED (Absent:  Antonovich, Campbell and Loveridge), THE BOARD APPROVED AGENDA ITEM NO. 2, AS RECOMMENDED.
3.
Execute Contracts to Replace Heavy-Duty Diesel Drayage Trucks
Matt Miyasato, Ph.D., Assistant DEO/Science & Technology Advancement, gave the staff presentation; and noted that copies of an errata sheet containing the following changes were distributed to Board Members and made available to the public:

Modified the last sentence of paragraph 4 and removed certain applicants from Table 1 because they have been deemed ineligible.

In response to Dr. Burke’s question as to the purpose of the $25 million loan,Rick Pearce, Chief Financial Officer, explained that the EPA grant is on a reimbursement basis.  The loan will allow AQMD to immediately enter into contracts and the District expects very quickly to draw down monies from EPA to repay the fund.  Mr. Pearce pointed out that the amount of the loan is up to $25 million.  The District would only borrow what it needed and would be aggressive in obtaining reimbursement.


The following individuals addressed the Board to speak on Agenda Item 3.

RYAN WIGGINS, Communities for Clean Ports






Expressed support for staff’s recommendations, outlined the clean air benefits to the community of the truck replacement program, and urged that the program move forward as quickly as possible.  .
MARTIN SCHLAGETER, Coalition for Clean Air





Urged the District to dedicate as many resources as possible to the cleanest technologies.
ANDREW LITTLEFAIR, GREG ROCHE, and TODD CAMPBELL, Clean Energy

Expressed concern about CARB’s support for diesel and expressed appreciation for the AQMD’s leadership in supporting the cleanest vehicles.  Noted that their company has spent $98 million on installing an LNG plant and building fueling stations to be ready for LNG trucks.

Expressed support for the District’s interpretation of Prop 1B and asked the District to provide certainty for the workers who applied for the trucks; expressed concern that workers not be disqualified based on a dispute between the AQMD and CARB over the words “equipment owner.”

SERGIO JAUREGUI, SHANNON BELL, and CARLOS ESPINOZA, California Cartage

Commented, as owner/operators of LNG trucks, that they have had very positive experiences with their new trucks.

CYNTHIA MARVIN, California Air Resources Board





Explained CARB’s Prop 1B program guidelines, which require that applicants for funding be the legal owner of the old truck at the time of application.  CARB understands that District staff believed that the ownership requirement could be satisfied after the project received funding.  These non-owner applications are ineligible for the program under the current guidelines unless there is a lease-to-own arrangement.  However, CARB shares the District’s goal to quickly get more clean trucks on the road and more old trucks off the road.  Therefore, CARB has discussed an approach with the District, and Board members were provided with copies of a two-page proposal.  Essentially, CARB is proposing to fund eligible applicants first, then allow the non-owner applicants to compete for the remaining Prop1B funding.  To make this possible CARB would establish a narrow, one-time exemption from the ownership application requirement via executive order.  This would preserve the intent and priority of the guidelines.  CARB encourages the AQMD to approve the list of port truck applicants and believes that CARB’s approach would ultimately allow all of the funds to be used for a mix of diesel and natural gas.  (Submitted Written Comments)

Supervisor Campbell asked about the form of the lease-purchase option.  Ms. Marvin responded that CARB has provided to the District in writing a series of four different options that the District could choose to employ to revise the contract structure.

ALEX MEJIA and LEONEL ESTRADA, Truck Drivers






Expressed their concerns regarding the unfairness of the truck leases.  Each driver stated that the company has required two drivers to lease the same truck in order to keep their jobs.
MIKE FOX, Fox Transportation











Commented that CARB does not understand some fundamental problems.  First, the companies do have sales contracts for the old trucks when they enter into the applications for LNG trucks. Second, because of the economic climate, banks will not loan $100,000 to an owner/operator. Therefore, the burden is placed on the licensed motor carriers, the trucking companies. The trucking companies obtain the loans and lease the trucks back to the drivers.
JOSEPH WANG, Overseas Freight








Expressed concern that without this program, the drivers (owner/operators) would be out of work after the December 31, 2009 deadline because they would not qualify for financing. Therefore, the company applied under its own name and plans to do a lease-to-own program with the drivers.  Urged the Board to pursue the funding so that the drivers can continue working next year.


In response to questions by Supervisor Campbell and Councilmember Cacciotti, Mr. Wang explained that at his company, the monthly cost to the driver of $1,500 would cover everything except fuel. Drivers participating in his company’s lease-to-own program earn an average of $2,000 per week, gross. The company’s lease-to-own program is a five-year program whereby the driver pays a monthly amount and at the end of five years, the driver owns the truck.
CHRIS CANNON, Port of Los Angeles










Stated that a number of the smaller truck operators cannot afford to purchase their own truck, even if they get public funding, and they rely on their licensed motor carriers (LMCs) to assist them in acquiring a new truck.  Urged CARB to use its discretion to clarify its guidelines to avoid hardship to the truck operators.
KELLY MILLS, Westport Innovations









Expressed concern that the CARB ruling eliminating hundreds of LNG trucks is detrimental to air quality; and applauded the AQMD’s efforts to rectify this problem by funding additional trucks.  

BOB CURRY, California Cartage









Explained the details of the lease arrangement that his company worked out with City National Bank and the owner/operators.

Written Comments Submitted by:
Assembly California Legislature

During Board discussion, staff clarified that:
· Prop 1B funding is $45 million, sufficient for about 900 trucks.
· Table I list of awards, 1370 trucks, is approximately $92 million.
· Drawing the line at 900 on the list, within the top 900, about 350 are LNG.  Most are lease-to-own or applications have been submitted by LMCs.

· Staff received the proposal from CARB only the previous evening, offering that AQMD can convert the LMC applications to the lease-to-own.
Dr. Lyou noted his understanding that CARB’s offer is that if the truck operators, while not owning a truck to scrap, now enter into a lease-to-own or convert to a lease-to-own program for these new trucks, then they will be eligible to retain the ranking that the District put them in, not what CARB would otherwise place them, at the bottom of the list.

Supervisor Campbell requested that staff provide a status report to the Board at the October 2, 2009 Board meeting.  Mayor Yates asked that the individuals who spoke today also attend the CARB meeting at the AQMD on September 24, 2009.

Chairman Burke and Board Members Campbell and Pulido all expressed belief that the motion should include a guarantee that a certain minimal percentage or number of the awards be LNG.

General Counsel Kurt Wiese commented that any attempt by the Board to draw a hard and fast number on the type of vehicles that would qualify without adhering to the cost-effectiveness guidelines would pose a considerable challenge for the District.
Dr. Chung Liu, DEO of Science & Technology Advancement, stated that there is a maximum of 488 eligible applications for LNG trucks in the Table I list.

MOVED BY PULIDO AND SECONDED BY LYOU, THE BOARD APPROVED AGENDA ITEM 3, as recommended by staff, with an additional goal to give priorty FOR FUNDING to all lng applications, and including the changes in the errata sheet as noted below, by the following vote.

ayes: Burke, Cacciotti, Campbell, Carney, Perry, Reyes Uranga, and Yates
NOES: Gonzales
ABSENT: Antonovich and Loveridge
Modify the last sentence of paragraph on Page 4 as followed, in double-underline:

Both AQMD and CARB staff are continuing to negotiate and try to resolve the impasse on these issues.  As late as Thursday, September 10, 2009, CARB discussed several potential options to help address some of AQMD’s concerns regarding interpretation of the Proposition 1B Program Guidelines.
Remove the follow applicants from Table 1 because they have been deemed ineligible:
191-000   Nasario Arrequin

210-000   Paul Phuoc Pham

500-000   Thong Tran

565-000   Juan Rodriquez Arellano

(Yates left at approximately 11:50 a.m.)

14.
Rule and Control Measure Forecast



Dr. Lyou asked staff to explain why Rules 1309.2 and 1315 have been postponed until the first quarter of 2010.  Dr. Elaine Chang, DEO of Planning, Rule Development, and Area Sources, explained that the District needs additional time because it is significantly expanding its CEQA document in response to comments from the public.
MOVED BY LYOU, SECONDED BY CACCIOTTI, AND UNANIMOUSLY CARRIED (Absent:  Antonovich, Carney, Loveridge and Yates), THE BOARD APPROVED AGENDA ITEM 14, as recommendED by staff.
BOARD CALENDAR

21.
Administrative Committee 
22.
Legislative Committee
23.
Mobile Source Committee



Supervisor Campbell pointed out that the District has submitted data to the U.S. EPA that shows the District has met the standards for PM10 in the basin.  However, because of an issue on a Native American property, U.S. EPA established its own monitoring site and detected PM10.  Consequently, U.S. EPA is rejecting the District’s PM10 redesignation request, although everything else demonstrates that the District has met the standard for the number of years required.
MOVED BY CAMPBELL, SECONDED BY CACCIOTTI, AND UNANIMOUSLY CARRIED (Absent:  Antonovich, Loveridge and Yates), THE BOARD APPROVED AGENDA ITEM 23, as recommendED.
24.
Stationary Source Committee

25.
Technology Committee

26.
Mobile Source Air Pollution Reduction Review Committee

27.
California Air Resources Board Monthly Report

28.
California Fuel Cell Partnership Steering Team Report and Quarterly Activity Report

MOVED BY CACCIOTTI, SECONDED BY CAMPBELL, AND UNANIMOUSLY CARRIED (Absent:  Antonovich, Loveridge and Yates), THE BOARD APPROVED AGENDA ITEMS 21, 22 AND 24 THROUGH 28, as recommendED.
PUBLIC HEARINGS
29.
Amend Rule 317 – Clean Air Act Non-Attainment Fees
At the Chairman’s direction, the public hearing for Agenda Item 29 was continued to the December 4, 2009 Board meeting, as recommended by staff.
30.
Amend Rule 1145 - Plastic, Rubber, Leather and Glass Coatings

At the Chairman’s direction, the public hearing for Agenda Item 30 was postponed until some unspecified date, as recommended by staff.
31.
Amend Rule 102 – Definition of Terms

Naveen Berry, Planning and Rules Manager, gave the staff presentation.



Dr. Lyou asked staff to clarify whether OEHHA has completed its review of dimethyl carbonate (DMC).



Mr. Berry explained that OEHHA staff has completed their assessment; however it has not yet undergone OEHHA management, public, and peer review.


The public hearing was opened and the following individuals addressed the Board to speak on Agenda Item 31.

KATY WOLF, Institute for Research and Technical Assistance





Speaking in opposition to the proposed rule amendment, Ms. Wolf stated that DMC is a developmental toxin that causes birth defects in mice, based on an Exxon toxicological study.  DMC is presently not regulated to protect workers, community members or consumers.  She pointed out that if DMC is exempted from VOC regulations, this chemical will be used instead of safer substances that do not have the toxic risks (i.e. birth defects), and have lower VOC contents that are presently used or will be used in industrial and consumer products.  The District previously conducted a screening risk assessment based on DMC conversion to its main metabolized methanol.  The results indicated that the developmental risk posed by use of the DMC did not exceed a particulate threshold value.  The District then concluded that the risk is therefore acceptable, but the District did not take into account the risk to workers in their analysis; and DMC has no current worker exposure limit.  Board members received a letter from Dr. Julia Quint, an expert in toxicology and worker protection, who indicated that the methanol 200 ppm worker exposure limit was not established to prevent developmental toxicity, but was set to prevent headaches and visual disturbances.  Calculations based on OSHA and OEHHA guidelines indicate that the worker exposure limit for DMC would have to be 10 parts per million to be protective based on the developmental toxicity study results.  This limit could not be feasibly attained with the use of DMC in cleaning and thinning applications.  Additionally, methanol is classified as a hazardous air pollutant by USEPA in California.  Therefore, Ms. Wolf urged the Board to vote against the staff proposal. (Submitted Written Comments)
BILL LAMAR, California Small Business Alliance







Expressed support on behalf of the printing industries of California to amend Rule 102; and noted that, from the perspective of the printing industry, both dimethyl and propylene carbonate would be beneficial to providing low VOC, UV wash which up to now have been difficult to find with the existing portfolio of choices.  Indicated that if the Board approves the exemption, the printing industry knows of several chemical companies that have formulated low-VOC clean up solvents that would meet the current gram per liter requirements.  Absent the Board’s approval, these manufacturers remain handicapped in providing the low-VOC solvent with good cleaning capability that would be suitable for use in the South Coast Basin.  Therefore, the Printing Industries Association and that of the Alliance urged the Board’s approval of the rule amendments.

MARK SMITH, Kowa American Corporation








Stated that Kowa is the original petitioner to the U.S. EPA to exempt DMC, and Kowa has worked with the District to answer all its questions regarding DMC, its usage and its potential areas of concern. Noted that extensive study shows that at high levels, at 3,000 ppm, DMC has reproductive toxic effects; however, at the 1,000 ppm level or less, no effects are shown.  Stated that the hazards of methanol and DMC are basically identical; and that methanol is frequently used as a common solvent around the country in industrial cleaning applications, cleaning printing presses, cleaning factory parts, cleaning paint oversprays, and automotive applications.  It cannot be used in certain environments, such as consumer goods, janitor goods, and household goods.  Also, subchronic and chronic tests have demonstrated that methanol has no ill effects at the levels being discussed.  (Submitted Written Comments)
ROBERT WENDOLL, Dunn-Edwards Corporation







Supported the proposed amendment to Rule 102 to add Methyl Formate (MF), DMC and propylene carbonate to the rule’s definition of exempt compounds, which  would be consistent with U.S. EPA’s January 2009 action to delist these compounds from the Federal definition of VOC based on their negligible reactivity to promote ozone formation Stated that although these compounds are expected to have only limited use in architectural coatings, Dunn-Edwards supports their exemption to provide more options for formulating products that will meet the extremely stringent VOC limits of Rule 1113.  Noted that none of these compounds are hazardous air pollutants or toxic air contaminants, nor are they listed under Prop. 65 as carcinogens or reproductive toxicants.

NANCY DIOG, Greenberg Traurig LLP







On behalf of LyondellBasell Industries, a producer of TBAC and supplier of propylene carbonate, encouraged the Board to include propylene carbonate on the list of exempt compounds, not to delist DMC or MF at this time, and to perform further evaluation of the two chemicals as well as TBAC.  Both DMC and MF metabolize into methanol, which is a reproductive toxin; and methanol metabolizes into formaldehyde, which is on the Proposition 65 list.  Stated that TBAC is 40 percent less reactive than ethane, acetone and propylene carbonate, thereby satisfying the low reactivity requirement.  Neither TBA or TBAC are listed carcinogens or reproductive toxins.
LUIS CABRALES, Coalition for Clean Air








Expressed the Coalition’s concern with allowing DMC for use in paints or solvents, and pointed out that the decision made today by the Board would have a nationwide affect on how other agencies, such as CARB, which would likely rule in the same manner.  Therefore, urged the Board to wait until OEHHA makes a final decision.  (Submitted Written Comments)
HERIBERTA SANDOVAL, AND ADOLFO GAMEZ, SEIU-USWW



Expressed their concerns regarding the risks of being exposed to DMC in a broad range of cleaning products in the work force, and urged the Board to delay the exemption of DMC until OEHHA performs a more thorough evaluation of the toxicity data available.

There being no further public testimony on this item, the public hearing was closed.
Written Comments Submitted by:
Julia Quint, Ph.D., Research Scientist

Daniel B. Pourreau, Lyondell

Ms. Carney expressed her concern about going forward with the DMC exemption in absence of an OEHHA study, and believed that staff should further consider providing a more limited exemption for DMC.  She pointed out that statements by industry indicate that this is not a chemical that is appropriate for consumer and janitorial products.  By granting a general exemption, the Board would allow that use to occur.
Dr. Lyou suggested that staff either write and/or speak with the director of OEHHA, encouraging her to provide their report soon and expressing the importance of this information.  He commented that the District is lacking information about toxicological endpoints on all three of the chemicals, which makes it difficult for the District to make these decisions; and pointed out that the federal government places the burden on the District to make the decisions about what the health impacts are on the people that use and work with the chemicals. He expressed his lack of enthusiasm or confidence to exempt any of these chemicals at this time because better data is needed.


Supervisor Campbell clarified that DMC is being excluded at this time.  However, if subsequent data is received from OEHHA that deems DMC to be safe, the District can bring it back for consideration.

MOVED BY CARNEY, SECONDED BY CACCIOTTI, AND UNANIMOUSLY CARRIED (Absent:  Antonovich, Loveridge, Pulido and Yates), THE BOARD APPROVED AGENDA ITEM 31, ADOPTING RESOLUTION NO. 09-22, AMENDING RULE 102 AND CERTIFYING THE CEQA FINAL ENVIRONMENTAL ASSESSMENT FOR THE PROPOSED AMENDMENT, AS RECOMMENDED, WITH THE MODIFICATION TO ELIMINATE DIMETHYL CARBONATE (DMC) FROM THE LIST OF EXEMPT COMPOUNDS IN RULE 102.
PUBLIC COMMENT PERIOD – (Public Comment on Non-Agenda Items, Pursuant to Government Code Section 54954.3)


There was no public comment on non-agenda items.
NO CLOSED SESSION
ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned by Chairman Burke at 12:45 p.m.

The foregoing is a true statement of the proceedings held by the South Coast Air Quality Management District Board on September 11, 2009.
Respectfully Submitted,
ROSALINDA DIAZ
Deputy Clerk Transcriber
Date Minutes Approved: _________________________
_____________________________________________

     Dr. William A. Burke, Chairman

ACRONYMS
LNG = Liquefied Natural Gas
NOx = Oxides of Nitrogen
OEHHA = Office of Environmental Health Hazard Assessment
OSHA = Occupational Safety and Health Administration
RFP = Request for Proposals

RFQ = Request for Quotations
TBA = Metabolite

TBAC = Tertiary Butyl Acetate

U.S. EPA = United States Environmental Protection Agency
UV = Ultraviolet

VOC = Volatile Organic Compound
